BERRY POMEROY PARISH COUNCIL.

Minutes of the Meeting of Berry Pomeroy Parish Council on 

Thursday 7th February 2019 at 7.30pm in the Village Hall.
MEMBERS PRESENT:
Cllr D Hooper (Vice-Chairman) in the Chair
      
Cllr G Bennett

Cllr N Boughton



Cllr M Hannaford


Cllr S Misselbrook

Cllr M Perring
County Councillor J Hodgson
District Councillor J Green
District Councillor J Pennington

Also present Mr Roger English the Manager of the South Devon AONB Unit,

Mr Steve Howrihane the Totnes Town Ranger and Mrs T Rowe, Clerk to the Parish Council.
1.  (02.19)   APOLOGIES: were received from Cllr J Mills, District Cllr J Birch and County Cllr J Hawkins.
2. (02.19)  DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST.
There were none.

3. (02.19) MR ROGER ENGLISH – SOUTH DEVON AONB OFFICER - concerning the possible extension of the AONB and preservation of green spaces in the Parish.

Mr English began by explaining that he managed the AONB unit on behalf of the South Devon AONB.  He was aware that Berry Pomeroy Parish Council had been discussing the potential to extend the AONB in the parish and he told members that the current boundary had been set in place in 1960 on the back of the 1949 National Parks and Access to the Countryside Act which set out to protect areas of the countryside for natural beauty and recreation.  Additions to AONBs were rare and usually only took place to include large areas such as the South Downs National Park.  The process was very lengthy and there was a substantial backlog of applications.
The South Devon AONB area was very much focused on coastal areas including the Gara Valley at Slapton and the area around the river Dart; most suggestions to modify these areas were coastal focused.

There were areas of Berry Pomeroy Parish which were areas of special landscape value and any extensions to the boundary of the AONB would involve Natural England, the Government’s advisor on landscape matters.

Cllr Bennett arrived at 7.35pm

Cllr Hodgson arrived at 7.37pm

Mr English told the meeting that many parishes around the country saw the extension of the AONB as a way to fight development although this was not always the case.

Central Government were hoping to generate a more expedient 2 stage process and had commissioned a National Parks and AONB review which would report back in the autumn of 2019.
Cllr Misselbrook asked if it would be useful to log the areas that the Parish wished to conserve through the Neighbourhood Plan process.

Mr England stated that the historic environment in the Parish fitted very well with one of the six strands of landscape quality that Natural England would look at; these included natural beauty and opportunities for open-air recreation.

Cllr Perring asked if landowners objected to new areas being added to the AONB and Mr English explained that while landowners often had concerns they realised that designation gave added value to the land.

Cllr Hodgson asked what the AONB’s views were on re-wilding; this could be undertaken in small projects such as the Kingswear peninsula, it was more important to view the management of the area than to focus on designation.

Cllr Hooper thanked Mr English for attending the meeting and explaining the AONB process for members.
4. (02.19) MR STEVE HOWRIHANE, TOTNES TOWN COUNCIL’S TOWN RANGER  - concerning improvements to amenities in the Totnes and Bridgetown area overlapping Berry Pomeroy Parish.

Mr Howrihane told the meeting that his role as Town Ranger for Totnes Town Council was to improve the town generally for the people who lived there.  He talked to members of the public to find out what people would like to see happen in the town.  He had found out that people in Bridgetown felt that their area was a poor relation to Totnes town centre and he had attended a Bridgetown Alive meeting and had gathered a wish list.
Another shelter for teenagers had been suggested and he had asked Bridgetown Alive to suggest the site. This would be on South Hams District Council owned land and would be funded by Totnes Town Council.  There was already one in Lower Weston put up by the District Council but the young people wanted one lower down the hill.

A second project included the installation of some picnic tables at Longmarsh on the left hand side of the walk way; this was a very popular area in the summer.  As there was an open drop to the river, along the edge of the picnic area, on the left, it was proposed to install some timber stepping stones, less than 2ft high to encourage children away from the edge of the river.  There would be 2 or 3 wooden play items installed initially and the success of these would be monitored.  The District Council were happy for this work to be carried out as long as Totnes Town Council took responsibility.

The third project was a scheme to add wooden edging and level the ground around the stepped parts of the chicken run in Totnes to make it pushchair and pram friendly.  There were future plans to give this full disabled access but this would be very expensive and was a long term plan.  The short term improvements would make the pathway accessible to more users.

Members of the Parish Council agreed that all these projects were a very good idea and the meeting thanked Mr Howrihane for attending and explaining the proposed works.
5. (02.19)  MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING: 

The minutes of the Parish Council held on 3rd January 2018 were agreed as a true record and were signed by the Vice-Chairman in the Chairman’s absence. 
6. (02.19)      MATTERS ARISING: 
a) No Right Turn at True Street–The Clerk had asked Highways officers for a meeting to discuss this but had not received a reply; Cllr Hodgson would chase this.

Cllrs Hooper and Perring had met with Richard Jackson from Devon County Council Highways at Follaton House but had struggled to make Mr Jackson understand the problem; a site meeting would be necessary.

Cllr Green told the meeting that Highways were going to look at the Section 106 agreement.  Cllr Hodgson told members that she had added contiguous schemes to the Totnes area traffic action plan.
b) Park Field Close Play Area –Heads of terms for the transfer of the play area to the Parish Council had been received that day and copies were distributed to the meeting.  This would be added as an item for the March Parish Council meeting.
c) Bus Shelter in Dukes Road – The Clerk had been contacted by Mark Phillips from Devon County Council who had explained that there might be County Council funds available for a new shelter in Dukes Road.
d) Memorial Tree for Cllr Nicholls.
This was still waiting for Cllr Mills to discuss the site of a memorial tree with the Duke of Somerset.
7. (02.19) POLICE.
There was no Police report.  
8. (02.19) NEIGHBOURHOOD PLAN.
A Neighbourhood Plan meeting had been called for 14th February 2019 at 7.30pm at the Village Hall.  Cllr Misselbrook had carried out research and had gathered information from the District Council website concerning conservation.  The Clerk had distributed the Ugborough Neighbourhood Plan to members and Cllr Misselbrook told the meeting that headings for the meeting on the 14th February included Berry Pomeroy’s areas of outstanding interest, including a sense of place and sense of being in the Parish.  Cllr Hannaford had the information from a previous community consultation and Cllr Boughton had produced a report from the drop in sessions held in 2018. 
9. (02.19) REPORTS.
Report of District Councillor Trevor Pennington.

Cllr Pennington told the meeting that the District Council Executive had met that day to discuss the budget which would go before Full Council on 21st February 2019.
Proposals included:-

1) An increase in Council tax by £5 bringing the Council tax for a Band D property to £165.42 or 3.12% increase and this equated to the District Council’s tax requirement of £6,315,689.

2) A contribution to earmarked reserves of £714,300.

3) Proposed savings of £1,067,226.

4) Use of £500,000 of the New Homes Bonus to balance the revenue budget.

5) The Council Tax Support Grant paid to Town and Parish Councils to be reduced by 9.85% = £74,473.

6) Net expenditure of £8,832,752

7) Minimum level of un-earmarked revenue reserves of £1,500,000.

Cllr Pennington also detailed for the meeting the problems being experienced by Littlehempston Parish with travellers in Bourton Lane.  He felt that both the District and County Councils were prevaricating over this matter and he had asked that it be reviewed by the District Council’s Overview and Scrutiny Committee on 28th March 2019.

Cllr Hodgson told the meeting that the problem was caused by a lack of official sites for travellers and a Traveller and Gypsy Forum was due to be started in March 2019.

Report of County Councillor Jacqi Hodgson.

Cllr Hodgson circulated copies of her report to the meeting. This included details of Devon County Council’s annual budget and Cllr Bennett asked if there would be greater income from Council Tax from all the new developments. Cllr Hodgson explained that while there would be some increase there would be more people in need following the cuts.
Cllr Hodgson detailed the work of the Totnes and District Traffic and Transport Forum the next meeting of which would be on 27th February 2019 at the Dartmouth Inn in Totnes.
Report of District Councillor John Green.
Cllr Green told the meeting that he wished to encourage everyone to stand for election at the District and Parish elections in May 2019. 
10. (02.19)   PLANNING.
0130/19/HHO – Householder application for proposed rear extension and alterations – 15 Courtfield, Totnes TQ9 5RQ

Recommend Approval.
11. (02.19) FINANCE 
Payments
The following items were approved for payment at the meeting:-       
                                                                                                                                                                                                     £

          Mrs T Rowe - Clerk net salary for January 2019 -  


156.76


      
      Clerk’s Office allowance – January


    9.00











    165.76

HMRC  -  January   



   
                                     39.20

CPRE  - Annual Membership Fee





     36.00

Bank Balances

Balance on Business A/C   24th January 2019                                       £5,203.91

Balance on Savings A/C     2nd July 2018                                              £4,221.04

         £9,424.95

12. (02.19)  CORRESPONDENCE.
The following items of correspondence had been received:-
1) Details from South Hams District Council of an open evening for anyone interested in becoming a District Councillor which had been held at Follaton House, Plymouth Road, Totnes on Wednesday 30th January at 6.30 p.m.

2) Details from South Hams District Council of changes to the recycling service with a survey for residents to give their views which closed on 11th February 2019.

3) From CPRE details of an important seminar which was organised to take place on Friday 8th February 2019 (10am-1pm) at The Bedford Hotel, Tavistock asking if the scale of housing development was right for South West Devon and what really are South West Devon's housing needs.
4) From Cllr Hodgson details of a special Totnes Town Meeting to discuss Climate Change – the meeting took place on Saturday 26th January, 10am – 12noon Totnes Masonic Hall, (South Street, Totnes) and also would take place on 2nd March at the Masonic Hall in Totnes. Also received separately details of an emergency motion proposed by Cllr Hodgson on this matter.
5) From Cllr Hodgson on 21st January, details of a meeting of Totnes & District Traffic & Transport Forum on Wednesday 23rd January 2019
6.30 - 8pm Dartmouth Inn (The Plains, Totnes).
6) Invitation to apply to become a member of the Devon Countryside Access Forum from the Parish Paths Partnership Co-ordinator at Devon County Council.
7) Devon Communities Together had sent notice that the Government had moved to the next stage of the nuclear waste disposal site process and was running a series of events one of which would be in Exeter on the 28th February.

8) Notice of the Dart Estuary Forum Spring meeting – 6pm Tuesday 30th April – Totnes Boating Association Clubhouse, Steamer Quay, Totnes.
9) Notice of water works in Weston Lane to Blackpost Lane 16th to 18th April 2019.
13. (02.19) HIGHWAYS & FOOTPATHS.
Cllr Perring had walked all the Parish footpaths, he noted that the footpath sign at Castle Lodge Cross had come down and needed putting back in the ground.  Cllr Hodgson would report this.
14. (02.19) BUSINESS AT DISCRETION OF THE CHAIR – (For noting only). 
Cllr Hannaford reported that from the next day it would be possible for the Devon Air Ambulance to land at Totnes Bowling Club.

15. (02.19) NEXT MEETING
7th March 2019 in the Village Hall from 7.30 pm 
The meeting closed at 9.15 pm
Signed ……………………………… 7th March 2019   (Cllr J Mills, Chairman) 
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